TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE 2008 REORGANIZATIONAL MEETING

JANUARY 3rd, 2008

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their Reorganizational Meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, January 3, 2008.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the troops still in harm’s way.  He added that two Town youngsters stationed abroad were asking for mail and that their names and addresses were on the bulletin board.

Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Melissa Pastre – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes of the December 10th, 2007 Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – abstain; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one was heard at this time.
SWEARING IN CEREMONY OF NEWLY ELECTED AND RE-ELECTED OFFICIALS: Town Justice Dennis Smith performed the swearing in ceremony for the new officials for 2008:  Supervisor David Tetor, Councilwomen Virginia Stern and Melissa Pastre, Town Clerk Ritamary Bell and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.  Supervisor Tetor also thanked former Councilman Larry Clark for his service to the Town.
HIGHWAY:  Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that Highway was fine.  Mr. Tetor added that he had gotten several calls about how good the roads had been.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. APPROVE BOOKS OF THE TOWN CLERK, THE TOWN JUSTICES AND THE BUILDING INSPECTOR: Town Clerk Ritamary Bell presented her books to the Town Board for their annual inspection.  Mrs. Bell gave the Board members each a copy of her annual report and went over some of the figures with them.  After discussion, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve the Town Clerk’s books as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Town Justices Frank Weber and Dennis Smith were represented by their Court Clerks Carolyn Harklerode and Patty Koch and each clerk went over their records with the Board.  After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader to approve the Town Justices’ books as presented.  Mention was made that the Court books were also audited annually by the Town accountant.  Justice Smith also addressed the Board over Court issues.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Building Inspector Don Smith presented to each Board member a copy of his annual report, along with the records from his office for 2007.  After discussion, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to accept the Building Inspector’s books as presented, and approve them to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
2. APPROVAL OF 2008 APPOINTMENTS: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader to approve the 2008 employees and appointees as presented, but it was added that their salaries had already been approved in August 2007.  The appointments are as follows: (copies of salary schedule available upon request)
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	POSITION
	Name

	Assessor
	Stephan Gotovich

	Assessor Clerk 
	Mona Lantz

	Assessors Aides-BAR
	Ritamary Bell

	Assessors consultant
	AAIS

	Assessors-data collector
	Donald Walker

	Attorney
	William Bogle, Jr.

	Bookkeeper
	Bonnie Hall

	Budget Officer
	David Tetor

	Budget Officer-asst
	Bonnie Hall

	Building Inspector
	Donald Smith

	Building Inspector Secy. 
	Katrina Gore

	CAC Secretary
	Beth Ashton

	Dog Control Officer
	James Schulhoff

	Historian
	Dorothy Burdick

	Hwy-custodian
	Stephen Snyder 

	Hwy-Dept Superintendent
	Jeffery Wendover

	HWY-HMEO
	D.Brennan.,T.Dewhirst.,J.Schulhoff.

	HWY-HMEO
	Jeffery Wendover(9/12/06)

	HWY-HMEO
	Christopher Wilser(9/4/07)

	HWY-HMEO
	Mark Germond(12/16/07)

	HWY-MEO/Auto Mechanic Helper
	Raymond Gallinger (11/20/06)

	HWY-p/t mower-maintenance
	

	HWY-Secretary 
	Meghan O'Connor-Egan

	HWY-Superintendent
	James Myers

	HWY-flagmen
	

	HWY-Wingman
	

	Justice
	Dennis Smith

	Justice
	Frank  Weber Jr.

	Justice Court Clerk
	Carolyn Harklerode

	Justice Court Clerk
	Patty Koch

	Planning Board-Secretary
	Mary Dalton

	Record Management
	Eleanor Ferris

	Registrar-Vital Statistics
	Ritamary Bell

	Supervisor
	David Tetor

	Tax Collector
	Sally Wing

	Town Board/Council
	J.H., M.P., R.C., V.S.

	Town Clerk
	Ritamary Bell

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Donna Howay

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Meghan O'Connor-Egan

	Town Hall Custodian
	Stephen Snyder

	Transfer Station
	Gary Koch, PJ Agnelli,K. Koch

	Transfer Station
	Thomas Hoagland

	Zoning Board-Secretary
	Mona Lantz

	Recreation Director
	Richard Dalzell

	Recreation Secretary
	Karla Triola


3. SUPERVISOR’S APPOINTMENTS: The following appointments were made by Town Supervisor Tetor – Deputy Supervisor will be Councilwoman Joyce Hadden; Town Board liaisons: Planning Board-Joyce Hadden; Zoning Board of Appeals, School Board liaison and the Fire Company-Virginia Stern; Recreation – Melissa Pastre; Conservation Advisory Commission and Highway-Robert Cadwallader.  Mr. Tetor will handle the Buildings along with Councilwoman Hadden, and he will continue to handle Insurance, the Transfer Station, Cable TV, and the union negotiations.  The Town Board approved 
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these appointments on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
4. OFFICIAL DESIGNATIONS FOR 2008: 
· The Town Board approved the 2008 Town Board meeting schedule, with a few date changes.   The regular meetings will be at 7:30 PM on the 2nd Thursday of every month, with the workshop meeting the prior Monday. 

· The official newspapers as the Register Herald and the Poughkeepsie Journal: motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
· The official bank will remain Stissing National Bank, with third party collateral by M & T Bank and some accounts continuing to be managed by MBIA CLASS.  Motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes. 
· The mileage rate was increased to 50 ½¢ on the motion of David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
· The 2008 Holiday Schedule (11 days) was approved, with mention being made that on Election Day, the Town Hall is to be closed, but that the Highway Department can use that as a floating holiday.  Motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Melissa Pastre, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

· The Emergency Interim Successors are # 1 - Joyce Hadden, # 2 - Robert Cadwallader and # 3 - Ritamary Bell, approved on the motion of Melissa Pastre and seconded by Virginia Stern. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
5. 2008 BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS APPOINTMENTS: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to appoint Arthur Hart to the Planning Board (term until 2014), replacing John Kemmerer who did not wish to be reappointed.  Councilwoman Stern asked what the Planning Board chairman thought of this appointment, and was told that he was aware of it.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
Additional appointments were made on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader: two-year appointments to the C.A.C. for Russell Grow, Douglas Doyle, Karen Sergio and Barry Haydasz; one year appointments to the Fire Safety Board for Dennis Smith, Kathleen Spiers, Donald Smith, Ed Hoxsie and Robert Stramm, with Mr. Tetor adding that he would be this board’s liaison; a five-year appointment to Timothy Riordan for the Board of Assessment Review; a five-year appointment to Sue Blouse for the Recreation Commission; a five-year appointment to Terry Kilmer for the Z.B.A.; and a three-year appointment for Beth Ashton to the Scenic Roads Committee.  Mention was made that the Town Clerk had not yet heard back from Diana King for reappointment to this Committee, so the Board would wait for her reply.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
6. APPROVE KENNEL CONTRACT WITH PINE PLAINS VETERINARY ASSOCIATES: A motion to approve the 2008 kennel contract with Pine Plains Veterinary Associates was approved on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Melissa Pastre, and was then signed by Supervisor Tetor.  The Clerk will have one of the Pine Plains Vets sign as well.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
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7. APPROVE “PROCUREMENT POLICY / GUIDELINES”: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader to approve the “Procurement Policy and Guidelines” for 2008, with the word “other” being removed from “Guidelines” #2, last sentence.  Discussion followed with Councilwoman Stern asking if consultants’ services required bids.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Each department will receive a copy of these guidelines.

8. APPROVE MONETARY POLICY: The Town’s Monetary Policy was approved as written for 2008 on the motion of Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, with mention made that each department will get a copy of this document as well.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

9. ASSOCIATION OF TOWN’S VOTING DELEGATE AND ALTERNATE: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to appoint David Tetor as the Voting Delegate, and Virginia Stern as the Alternate, to the Association of Towns meeting in NYC in February.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
10. EMPLOYEE INSURANCE BUY-OUT APPROVAL: Supervisor Tetor stated that this is covered in the Union contract, and added that the amount went up from last year.
11. ESTABLISH INSURANCE PREMIUM PERCENTAGES: Eligible employees who have insurance through the Town’s plans will continue to pay 20% of the premiums, with the Town contributing 80%.  This was approved on the motion of Joyce Hadden, seconded by Melissa Pastre.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
12. DUTCHESS COUNTY SHERIFF’S CONTRACT: Mr. Tetor spoke of the increases in the costs associated with having the County Sheriff’s patrol areas of the Town.  He requested the Board’s approval to sign a new contract when all of the figures are in, and added that there was less vandalism in that last couple of years with these patrols.  The Town Board approved this on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

With no other business at hand, a motion to adjourn at 8:54 PM was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.





Respectfully submitted,







Ritamary Bell







Town Clerk 

